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To all members of the First Congregational Church  

of the United Church of Christ 

Stockbridge, Massachusetts 

 

 

In accordance with the Bylaws of the Church, I hereby call 

the Annual Budget Meeting of the Church for Sunday, 

February 6, 2022, at 11:00 a.m. 

 

The business to be transacted is as follows: 

To act upon the budget for the fiscal year 2022. 

To act upon any other business that may legally come 

before the meeting. 

 

Jeremy Ridenour, Clerk 

 

 

Post Office Box 825 ~ Stockbridge, Massachusetts 01262 

Phone - 413-298-3137
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First Congregational Church, UCC 

Stockbridge, Massachusetts 

ANNUAL BUDGET MEETING Minutes 

January 31, 2021 

 

Present: Brent Damrow, Cathy Clark and approximately 40  members present virtually for this meeting.  
 

The annual budget meeting took place virtually via the Sunday worship livestreaming. At 11:09 a.m. Cathy 
Clark, Moderator, began the Annual Budget Meeting. With over 35 members, Cathy announced a quorum for 
the meeting. Brent then offered an opening prayer for the meeting. Cathy then called the meeting and 
announced the business to be transacted is as follows: To act upon the budget for the fiscal year 2021. To act 
upon any other business that may legally come before the meeting. Comments or dissenting votes can be 
texted into Brent Damrow.  
 
Cathy called upon Joe Nicolosi to report on Trustees. A pre-recorded message by Joe Nicolosi was then 
streamed. Joe reviewed previous projects by the Trustees. This year in the 2021 Annual Budget Trustees listed 
various projects that necessitate a capital fundraising campaign. Joe reported that they have begun to engage a 
fundraising professional, Jennifer Williams, to guide the church through this process. Jennifer and the 
Fundraising Steering Committee will explore various projects and long-term needs. Joe asked for the church’s 
engagement in the process which he described as open and inclusive.  
 
After Joe’s report, Cathy thanked Treasurer Patty Strauch for all of her diligent work over the past year during 
this trying year. Cathy shared that last Sunday (1/24) a Zoom meeting was held to discuss the budget. Cathy 
noted that there are cause for joy, including our balanced budget and commitment to the various missions of 
the church.  
 
A pre-recorded message was then shared by Patty Strauch. Patty provided a brief presentation divided into two 
parts: reviewing the 2020 budget and looking ahead to the proposed 2021 budget. A couple of new unexpected 
line items were added to the budget in the wake of COVID-19. Ongoing expenses (such as Livestreaming 
Worship) were added as line items of the budget. The good news is that our new financial software allows us 
to track expenses in a very detailed manner. Another new line item in the 2020 budget is Directed Gifts (see 
Christian Education, Mission and Action, and Trustees), which reflects unexpected donations to the church. 
For instance, Trustees received $12,500 a large portion of which came from the Henderson Memorial Fund to 
repair the office education wing. Patty also reviewed the Restricted Funds. We ended the year with $104 as a 
surplus budget. Patty thanked the leadership of the pastor and the council for their creativity and flexibility 
during this challenging year.   
 
Cathy then invited people to text in questions to Brent. Brent had Patty on the phone to field any questions that 
might emerge. No questions emerged at this time. Cathy then invited the church to look to page 24 of the 
budget report to review the 2021 proposed budget. The livestream then went back to a pre-recorded message 
by Patty about the proposed budget for 2021. Patty announced that we are presenting a balanced budget. Patty 
shared that we plan on fully funding all Boards in 2022. There has been a generous and dramatic increase in 
pledges and gifts for the coming year. We are increasing our Mission and Action Budget, Denominational 
Support, livestreaming worship, and Contracted Services.  
 
Rick Floyd texted in congratulations to the church leadership for its financial leadership. Again, Cathy invited 
members to text in questions about the budget. Supportive text messages came in from various members, but 
no questions emerged. Rick Floyd put forward a motion and Charlotte Rodgers seconded the motion to 
approve the 2021 budget. The Budget for 2021 was approved unanimously at approximately at 11:44 a.m. 
Cathy asked if there were any issues to come before the congregation. No other business was brought forward. 
Pastor Brent ended the meeting with prayer.  
 
Respectfully submitted,   
Jeremy Ridenour, Clerk  
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First Congregational Church, UCC 

Stockbridge, Massachusetts 

SPECIAL CONGREGATIONAL MEETING  Minutes 

 October 24, 2021 

This meeting was held both in-person and via livestream 

 
Present: Cathy Clark began the special congregational meeting at 10:57 a.m. and announced the agenda for 
the meeting. Cathy announced a quorum for the meeting based on attendance in the church. Rev. Barbara 
Kershner then led the congregation in prayer.  
 
Joe Nicolosi described some of the major projects (which were decided upon based on congregational input) 
that would be funded through the Capital Campaign. Phase One projects include repairing the church 
building, e.g., resetting the front steps, insulating the basement, and addressing safety issues in accordance 
with town laws. These projects will cost a total of $95,000. Phase One projects include updates, a universal 
accessibility ramp into the JE Room, repairs to the Manse, garage exterior, JE room renovations, organ 
repair, painting of the steeple, roof and window repairs for offices, church furnaces, and kitchen. Phase Two 
projects include updating outdoor space, installation of solar panels, enhancement to music program such as 
new equipment, new signage to welcome people, and upgraded classrooms. Joe reiterated that the cost for 
the entire list of projects substantially exceeds the proposed Capital Campaign goal, and that grant funding 
opportunities are also being sought to obtain additional funding for these various projects.  
 
After Joe spoke, Ron Hanft offered a brief presentation on the needed repairs for the organ. Ron began by 
emphasizing the importance of the excellent music program for the church. There are two current problems: 
ciphers (i.e., the continuous sounding of the pipe that is no longer being pressed) and pipes that no longer 
“speak”. In 2019, Ron found over 45 pipes that were no longer speaking. Last year, the organ was examined 
by a local organ company in Northampton. The four areas of concern found were: 1) Wires and switches are 
broken, 2) Within the pipe chamber, there are old leather and wooden components that no longer function, 3) 
Windchests are failing in certain areas, and 4) There are gaps between the pipes. Next, Cathy solicited 
questions. Joan Kopperl asked about the estimate for the repairs to the organ, and what it included. Ron 
stated the estimate for repairs only is approximately $116,000, and does not include any improvements or 
enlargements—“this is not icing on the cake; it is just the basic cake.”  
 
Bronly Boyd offered an update on the front steps and background about the project. The steps did not quite 
meet building code. The mason that was hired tried multiple times to bring the steps into compliance. The 
mason is coming back next week to try to set the stones which need to be done precisely to make sure they 
meet the standards. 
 
Jennifer Williams then shared the results of the Feasibility Study. Jennifer offered the highlights and 
provided background about the need for the Feasibility Study. She shared her rationale for setting a goal of 
$850,000 within a three-year pledging period rather than the initial thinking of $1,000,000.  
 
After Jennifer gave her presentation, Frank Russell briefly spoke about planned giving (i.e., putting funds for 
the church in estate plans). Frank shared that he plans to look more into how to help people with planned 
giving.  
 
Cathy then put forward the motion: "To approve the launch of a Capital Campaign with a goal of $850,000, 
including consultant fees." The motion was made and seconded. Congregants were then encouraged to ask 
questions or text in their questions. A question was texted in from Ted Randolph and Diane Piraino about the 
Manse repairs, including the addition of a new bathroom. Joe responded that a shower would be added to a 
“powder room” on the first floor. It would only be a moderate expense. Linda Colvin asked about projects 
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that are not high in the list of priorities but are important. Joe responded that projects were placed in Phase 
One or Two depending on their urgency, and responses from boards, committees, and the congregation on 
“Needs and Dreams,” in addition to reactions from the recently completed feasibility study. Joe also said 
that the list of projects was a living document, and congregational support for projects remain an important 
component in the priority of projects. A vote was then held.  The motion to approve the launching of the 
Capital Campaign with a goal of $850,000, including consultant fees, passed unanimously. A motion to 
adjourn the meeting was approved unanimously. The meeting was adjourned at 11:54 a.m.  
 
Respectfully submitted, 
 
Jeremy Ridenour, Clerk  
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Moderator’s Report  

 

Dear Brothers and Sisters, 

“It is well with our souls.” Words from one of our most beloved hymns radiates peace and even joy. 

Yet, the words were written during a time of tragedy and despair for the author.  Last year has been 

filled with more sadness and worry than most years, as we confront a societal polarization never 

before witnessed, global disarray, and a pandemic that just won’t let go.  

During this time, the church has been a beacon of light and support, not only among us, but also for 

others well beyond our immediate community. The generosity of time, talent, and treasure that our 

church has shared this last year has been incredible. 

While who and what we are may seem to have little to do with an Annual Budget meeting, how we 

use all our resources (time, talent, and treasure) is very much a matter of importance.  Our budget 

reflects the sometimes difficult choices made between all we want to accomplish and the resources we 

have to do it.  

We have maintained our commitment to Mission & Action, reaching out to help both individuals and 

organizations committed to improving the lives of those we will never know or see. There also are 

donations to the church’s restricted accounts, which never touch the Profit and Loss Statement, that 

reinforce our commitment to specific organizations, such as the Food Pantry and Afghan refugee 

support. This year our kids raised money through their Halloween Trick-or-Treating adventures that 

went to buy chickens, ducks, and sheep through Heifer International. The Service League used their 

creative energies to support local organizations and fund scholarships. Olga Schwede and Madonna 

Meagher guided us through a successful fundraiser, an artists’ showcase of original art.  

Perhaps the greatest feat of fiscal faith occurred on October 24th at our Special Congregational 

meeting when the congregation unanimously approved the launch of an $850,000 Capital Campaign. 

Since then, a Campaign Executive Committee has been formed and there are two dozen folks 

volunteering their time and talent to make it all happen. 

Thanks go to our boards that helped shape the 2022 Proposed Budget, the Budget Committee, and 

especially to our Treasurer, Patty Strauch, for her firm, yet gentle, command of all things financial. 

Thanks also to our Financial Secretary, Ron Hanft, for his meticulous attention to shepherding our 

pledges, and to our Administrator, Will Garrison, for being the master of our checkbook, and for his 

eagle-eye on expenses. Finally, a big thanks to Pastor Brent for his leadership and guidance. 

While stress and sadness are too often our companions, we remain grateful for opportunities to 

experience peace and joy, both with each other and with what we can accomplish together.  

It is well with our souls, Amen. 

Peace, 

 

 

Cathy Clark, Moderator 
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Council Fundraiser 

 

The Art Show, held in person and online in May, exceeded its goal of $2,500.   

Olga Schwede, in her May newsletter article, offered “thank-yous” to the many who helped make 

this a success: 

Thanks to Jeannene Booher, Margaret Hornick, Terry Wise, Ronnie Cunningham and 

Ellen Murtagh for warmly welcoming visitors. Thank you, too, to Madonna Meagher for 

her initial input and good ideas for the show. To all among us and beyond who contributed 

and purchased art we are all very grateful. Thanks to Will for all his continuous help.  

Lastly, my deep gratitude to our minister and guide Brent for his shared planning, caring, 

and footwork. 

Of course, thanks to all the artists who rose to the challenge of creating artwork (mostly) 

measuring just 12”x12.”  The list includes Cindy Brown, Terry Wise, Ronnie 

Cunningham, Ted Bachman, Ellen Murtagh, Pauline Nault, Lynn Martin, Ruth Adotte, 

Nellie Rustick, Lynn Curtis, Kinney Frelinghuysen, Daisy Rockwell, Drea Pecor, Thea 

Knapp Baker, Zenaida Koroleva, Rebecca Nebesar, and Olga Schwede.   

Together we supported this place of community and hope. Thanks be to God!   

  ~ Olga Schwede 
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Pastor’s Budget Message 

 

Rejoice in the Lord always.  I will say it again: Rejoice!  Let your gentleness be evident to all.  The 

Lord is near.  Do not be anxious about anything, but in every situation, by prayer and petition, with 

thanksgiving, present your requests to God.  And the peace of God, which transcends all understanding 

will guard your hearts and your minds in Christ Jesus. 

Philippians 4:4-7 

 

Dear Church Family, 

It is with deep gratitude and joy that I write my budget report this year.  There is much related to our 

budget that might have been anxiety producing in the last year – the ongoing fluidity of pandemic life, 

much-needed projects launching at the church, like the front steps and my sabbatical, to name just a 

few.  In the end though, there is cause for rejoicing.  A few of the things that come to my mind include: 

• Rejoicing in the leadership of this church. Together they met the financial challenges by 

fostering stewardship, tracking expenditures, and meeting the budget.  

• Rejoicing in the ongoing generosity of the congregation to not just fund our needs, but to reach 

out to the community and engage the needs of our neighbors here and around the world. 

• Rejoicing that we were able to fulfill our commitment to contribute to our Capital Reserve 

Fund ensuring that we can meet the needs of the moment, leave this place better than we found 

it for future generations, and respond to sudden or un-anticipated needs. 

• Rejoicing that our Treasurer, Board of Trustees, Budget Committee, and Church Council 

worked hard, faithfully, and together to wrap up 2021 and lean into our calling for 2022. 

• Rejoicing that we have policies and practices (like setting aside funds for sabbatical times) that 

meet the needs of particular times without having to sacrifice our commitment to ongoing 

ministries. 

• Rejoicing for the gifts and skills of all who have contributed to this year and just as much that 

we rely on the grace and possibility of the One we follow. 

• Rejoicing that this is a place and a church family that I get to be a part of. 

I hope that you read the reports in this document and the budget that has been proposed by the Budget 

Committee and unanimously approved by both the Board of Trustees and the Church Council.  I hope 

that you prayerfully consider our calling.  I hope that you rejoice in the Spirit moving through this 

place. 

In gratitude, peace, hope, and love, 

 

Brent Damrow, Pastor 
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Board of Christian Education 

 

For a second year, our Sunday school program has had ups and downs and has required versatility and 
nimbleness for rapid pivots from our Board and Sunday school teachers. After a winter of making use of 
weekly virtual lessons and related resources such as coloring sheets, craft projects and music videos, expertly 
coordinated by Jill Wheat with contributions from numerous teachers, we were happy to move outdoors in the 
fall. The tent and a partially blocked driveway became a safe and fun place for combined-age Sunday school 
lessons. After a few months of meeting indoors, we have returned to a virtual format, although the children 
overwhelmingly prefer in person gatherings. We hope that becomes a possibility again soon. Because it 
remains unsafe to host a full-fledged nursery with a paid attendant, our expenditures have been lower than 
2019 and previous years. With great hope, we are budgeting for a nursery attendant for half of 2022.  

 

Youth group has been initiated with an enthusiastic group of age 10 and up. A hike-swim-bonfire afternoon at 
Benedict Pond got the kids thinking about future options. An Advent craft event with a discussion of 
charitable giving rounded out 2021, with the hope of more in-person events when it’s safe. Thank you to Ted 
Randolph for taking the lead, along with various board members and parents. 

We are including a line item for Youth Group in 2022. 

Our adult education programs kept moving, with the use of Zoom technology. Three year-long study groups 
(two focusing on Covenant and one a Disciple Bible Study) carried over from 2020.  From a budget 
perspective that helped keep our spending lower for this year as all of the expenses were incurred in 2020.  
Late summer featured a Men’s Theological Book Group exploring For the Life of the World; Theology That 
Makes a Difference by Miroslav Volf and Matthew Croasmun.  With the coming of Pastor Brent’s sabbatical, 
CE coordinated three sermon discussion groups.  As Advent arrived, CE purchased Advent devotionals for 
the congregation and Elizabeth Young hosted a small group that reflected on the writings.  Finally, we are 
delighted to report that the materials for the Gospel of Luke Study (happening now) were ordered last year so 
that preparations could be made so most of the expenses for that course are already covered.   

 

Once again, we did not use all of our budget this year. Planning for 2022 expenses roughly follows the 2021 
budget, with the addition of Youth Group funds. Assuming we eventually return to full in-person worship and 
learning, with a functioning nursery, we will hope to return our budget to 2019 levels in 2023. 

 

In the meantime, peace be with you all. 

 

Respectfully submitted, 

 

Terry Wise 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



10 

 

Board of Music 

The Board of Music is charged with supporting the music programs of the church. The most important of 
these programs is Sunday worship: funds allocated to the Board of Music budget are used to make 
beautiful music happen every week of the year to support and enrich our worship experience. 

Many of our budget items are fixed from year to year: for example, we arrange for tuning the pianos and 
the organ on a regular schedule.  We also pay the licensing fee which allows us to reprint hymns in our 
worship bulletin. 

The biggest and most variable item in our budget is for choir section leaders and vocal soloists. Like 
many items in the church budget during a pandemic year, these expenditures have been very difficult to 
predict. We were expecting a return to choir singing, which means we would pay choir section leaders, 
but instead we have had vocal soloists leading hymns and providing service music that would, in normal 
times, be performed by the choir. We are grateful to have a roster of high-quality singers to perform these 
duties. Because sometimes we do without vocal soloists (when the bell choir or kids' choir takes a 
service, for example) we were underspent in this budget category in 2021, and we were able to return 
some funds to the general treasury. 

Because of these planning difficulties, we need to expect to spend money for vocal soloists and, when we 
return to choir singing, section leaders. We may be underspent again at the end of 2022, but having a 
robust music program for Sunday worship requires planning for regular expenditures every week and 
celebrating when we do not need everything we have set aside. In anticipation of hiring a new Minister of 
Music in 2022, we also need to plan for robust support to allow that person to create impactful music 
programming. 

Thank you to all the talented musicians who have made a joyful noise this budget year. We look forward 
to a new year with confidence that we can continue to make beautiful music in the year ahead.  

Respectfully submitted, 

David Anderegg, Chairman, Board of Music 

Ronnie Cunningham, Deb McMenamy, Bob Doerr, Gary Schieneman, Mary Hoeltzel, Tom Ruffing, 
members of the Board of Music 
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Board of Mission & Action 

 

The Board of Mission and Action began 2021 continuing to think about the impacts of the pandemic and 
how the budget could best be used to serve our community – both locally, in the US and around the world.  
We also shared with each other our belief that we want our congregation to know where their pledges are 
going, so with that in mind, monthly newsletter updates have explained some things in more detail! 
 

Our year started with the purchase of a large shed, building the shed, and then stocking it with shelf stable 
food necessities.  This project, known as the Pop up Pantry, opened during Holy Week, and continues to 
provide food to anyone in need.  Continuing our mission to help us connect through the pandemic, we 
made a donation to purchase a new laptop computer to be used on the Zoom cart at church.   
 

Mission and Action changed how we made donations to United Church of Christ (UCC) Missions.  We 
joined the program named “Five for Five,” giving five times per year to specifically support the Church 
Wider Mission, One Great Hour of Sharing, Strengthen the Church, Neighbors in Need and the Retired 
Ministers Fund.  The KIVA loan program continued on with the youth of our church selecting loan 
recipients. 
 

We supported local needs, such as the Peoples Pantry, Berkshire Diaper Project, Gould Farm, Construct, 
Lit Net and the Berkshire Center for Justice. This year, our congregation’s Giving Tree program supported 
local families by giving over 135 individual gifts to those in need. In National and International needs we 
sent donations to support Covid Relief for India, Hurricane Relief for Haiti, Emergency funds for women 
in Afghanistan and, through Church World Service, general support for Afghanistan. The Salvation Army 
and Emergency relief funds through UCC Disaster Ministries for states impacted by the fall tornado 
outbreaks were also supported. 
 

In December, Mission and Action, with the approval of Church Council, formed a partnership with the 
Unitarian Universalist Meeting Church of South Berkshires to sponsor and support a Afghanistan refugee 
family.  Initial funds were placed in a restricted account for this specific project, and many from our 
congregation have already donated their time and home furnishing goods to help our family, who arrived 
in Pittsfield on December 28. 

 

The 2021 recipients of funding grants from our Annual Operating Budget are: 

 

UCC Missions Five for Five …………………………………………………………….. $2,000 

      

National/International needs …………………………………………………………...   $5,400 

  
Local needs …………………………………………………………………………...   $7,005.85 

 

Pastor’s Discretionary Funds ………………………………………………………    $1,826.46 

 

Total Mission and Action …………………………………………………………… $16,232.31 

 

 

Directed Gifts received…………………………………………………………………     $2,400 

 

Directed Gifts expenses ………………………………………………………………...     $2,400 

 

Respectfully submitted, Charlotte Rodgers, Chair, Mission and Action 

Carl Bradford, Cindy Brown, Sarah Conly, Martha Floyd, Nick Pohl and Bruce Wilkens 
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Board of Growth and Fellowship 

The purpose of the Board of Growth and Fellowship is to welcome friends and strangers alike into our 

worship space and our community. We are charged with making people feel connected, and we 

understand that charge as carrying out Jesus’s commandment that we love one another. 

Our budget for 2021 was written with a scaled-down weekly coffee hour in mind.  In light of the ongoing 

pandemic, and our hiatus from serving coffee, we rebranded the post-worship time as Fellowship Hour. 

Our weekly expenses continue to be significantly lower than past years, though we did offer light snacks 

and beverages during Fellowship hour October-December. The bulk of our budget was used to fund the 

Narthex project, which included the purchase of plants and planters, and the 2nd annual Christmas Bread 

Project. 

Similar to last year, for the holiday bread project members of G&F, as well as two volunteers from the 

congregation, baked loaves holiday breads for 135 local-ish members and friends of the church.  Breads 

were baked, wrapped and bagged in materials provided by G&F and delivered the week before Christmas.  

Home delivery was carried out by G&F as well as six volunteers from the congregation, with deliveries 

spanning west to Troy, NY, east to Sandisfield, MA; south to Canaan, CT; and north to Dalton, MA.  This 

was a logistically challenging project, though we benefitted from experience and made positive 

modifications.  Feedback was again positive, with the connections made delighting recipients and 

deliverers in kind.  With the exception of the hardware provided by G&F, the bakers and deliverers 

donated their time and materials for this project; they are to be thanked for their generosity in this regard. 

We also included custom-printed Christmas cards in the bags with the breads, and mailed the cards to 

distant friends and members.   This year we featured artwork by one of the children at church, which 

provided an element of delight and surprise to a repeat event.  G&F continues to send birthday cards to 

friends and members each month as well. 

We welcome input from all who have suggestions on how we might continue to serve our growth and 

fellowship purpose as we experience variability in our in-person opportunities in 2022. 

Respectfully submitted, 

Holland Eaton, chair 

Vicky Cooper, Mishel Kulibaba Epstein, Susan Moor, Brian Farrell, Brian Hyatt, Becky Smith, members 

of the Board Growth and Fellowship. 
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Board of Deacons 

 

It was a full year for the Board of Deacons, as we helped support a variety of worship forms through the 

shifts of the pandemic, a transition back to consistent worship in the sanctuary in the fall, and the many 

guest ministers that carried worship services through the period of Pastor Brent’s sabbatical. We also 

received tremendous support throughout this year from Pastor Brent, Treasurer Patty Strauch, 

Administrator Will Garrison, and countless former Deacons, other Boards, and members of the 

congregation as we strove to maintain and support a welcoming, inclusive, and meaningful worship 

experience. Budget highlights from 2021 include: 

Livestream: The Board of Deacons is grateful to have been able to support a dedicated livestream 

technician, Diego Salinetti, who so expertly managed all of the livestreaming and accompanying 

equipment. Under Pastor Brent’s leadership, we also supported the visual enhancement of livestream 

services by acquiring praise banners. 

Outdoor Worship Services: In considering the many benefits of outdoor worship, even beyond the 

pandemic, the Board of Deacons invested in a moveable chair rack and spinning chair markers to facilitate 

a better set up and experience at outdoor worship services. Pastor Brent, Jon, Diego, the Deacons, and 

many others helped with setting up and putting away all that was needed for the outdoor services. 

Holidays and Special Services: The pandemic continued to provide inspiration for finding meaningful 

ways to celebrate together, including through the moving experience of the pilgrim’s path and stations laid 

out around the church at Ash Wednesday that Pastor Brent led us in imagining and creating, and the 

welcoming Advent Spiral and beautiful giant tree-lit Advent Wreath in the front yard of the church that 

deacons Ted Randolph and Michael Deegan were instrumental in conceiving and bringing to life. 

Worship Supplies: Finding the right communion cups was a topic of discussion and expenditure for the 

Board of Deacons. Other worship supplies, such as digital music and materials for the kids’ time were also 

supported. 

Guest Ministers: While the bulk of the guest ministers in 2021 came through the separate budget for 

supporting Pastor Brent’s sabbatical, we are grateful to Barbara Kershner for her guest ministry service. 

Respectfully submitted, 

Anna Duhon 

Council representative, Board of Deacons  
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Board of Trustees 

We are fortunate to be part of an active and spiritual church family that has inherited a wonderful place for 

worship in our iconic church building, built 198 years ago. Sturdy branches of our majestic trees in our front 

lawn spread outward to the sky, beckoning a welcome to join us. The manse that we continue to improve 

provides a peaceful and welcoming place for our pastor and his family and the JE room/class/meeting rooms 

buzz with not only activities of the church but our community as well.    

This is possible because of the financial gifts, time, love, and devotion you give to a place that we 

affectionately call our spiritual home. Your voluntary gifts mean a great deal to us, and we want to share how 

they are used.  Following this report will also be one that focuses on work being done as part of the Capital 

Campaign. 

 

 2021 Activities 

Financial Management:  With rigorous oversight, we had a successful year of financially managing the 

budget, including supporting some new initiatives started by our fellow boards, making improvements to our 

campus, initiating, and securing broad church support to create an $850,000 Capital Campaign to fund major 

projects. The Church year end working budget report showed of $315,730 income and expenditures of 

$313,991. 

Trees: Our front lawn is graced with one of the finest specimens of European Fernleaf Beech in the area, a 

lovely Copper European Beach that may have provided beechnuts to our forefathers, and a Yellowwood, a 

tree protected by the National Forest Act in addition to red oaks and large sugar maple. With limbs breaking 

and falling, they all needed attention. Since the town owns a large portion of the lawn, we worked together on 

a cost-sharing arrangement. The trees were made structurally sound and it is now safe for all to walk our 

property.  

 Other Maintenance and Improvements: •Two air conditioners reduce humidity in the JE Room. • The shutter 

project funded through a Community Preservation Grant is complete. •We have a new copier/printer/scanner 

that creates professional copies. •When the furnace stopped working, it was with relief when it only needed a 

control panel. •We continue to work with the Stockbridge Golf Club. They remove the fallen leaves on our 

grounds.   

 

 Activities for FY 2022:  

After completing another successful Stewardship Campaign, we approved funding a $225,000 FY 2022 

budget. The Trustees portion of the budget and Capital Campaign funds will be used for the following: •Be 

the lead group in implementing the work recommended in the capital campaign. With our next major project 

being the barrier-free access ramp. •Give high priority to maintaining the safety of the building by staying in 

compliance with all state and local regulations. •Immediate concerns are installing emergency lighting and 

dealing with wiring issues in the office wing. •Finish work on the front steps and touch up the Narthex. • 

Work with professionals to monitor the condition of the trees knowing that if needed, money is being 

allocated for treatments. • Review bylaws for compliance and discuss changing the fiscal year so the budget is 

in place at the beginning of the fiscal year. •Continue to be a good neighbor to the Golf Club and work to 

support budget requests from the board that serves a valuable role in the church’s functioning. •Again, we 

will lead a stewardship campaign. 
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Thank you: •Will Garrison, our sexton and administrator, is working with us daily to accomplish the work 

we’ve reported. Please join us in thanking him for his dedication and the passion that he brings to his 

work. •After our last church meeting Mary Hoeltzel and Kara Smith left our board. We thank them for 

their tireless dedication and contributions. •We welcome Ron Haft and Cris Raymond to the board and 

have put them to work. • Every member works hard for you, and we especially want to thank Joe Nicolosi 

and Bronly Boyd for their leadership this year. 

Christine Rasmussen, Chair, Bronly Boyd. Alice Collins, Ron Haft, Joe Nicolosi, Don Rogers and 

Patty Strauch and Pastor Brent Damrow.  
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Capital Campaign 

The Capital Campaign budget is kept separately from the Annual Operating Budget in keeping with 

generally accepted accounting principles (GAAP).  We hope the following is helpful.   

Given pressing need, contractor availability, and supply chain issues, the Board of Trustees moved 

forward with some critical projects on the Capital Campaign list.  This was done consistent with the 

approach detailed in last year’s Budget Report announcing the establishment of a Line of Credit.  The 

Trustees were prepared to pursue alternate funding sources to pay off the loan if the Campaign had not 

been approved.     

Line of Credit:   Knowing that it would be two years before the Capital Campaign would generate the 

funds necessary to do needed repairs, a $100,000 line of credit from Berkshire Bank allowed us to begin 

several capital projects before the costs escalated. At the close of the year, the balance owed on that 

account is $75,751. 

How Money Was Spent:  Our iconic white marble steps: The first major and we hope the most stressful 

project was to replace the iconic white marble steps that grace our building. The steps had begun to pull 

away from the building creating a potential for  water drain  into the building. Their unevenness 

increased the chance of someone falling. It took two attempts to meet today’s building code. 

Barrier-Free Access Ramp:   A barrier-free entrance built to code was required to get the Building 

Permit to reconstruct the steps. Working with an architect, we submitted plans that were approved for a 

ramp that is in the style of the building entrance into the JE room. Watch for more information as we 

work to meet an important goal of having our facility accessible to all.  

Manse & Garage: The manse ‘s soffits and fascia, the front entryway and the back porch were painted  

- a welcoming entrance to the home of our pastor and his family. New paint replaced dated wallpaper in 

the guestroom and kitchen, lighting was improved in the bathroom and painting was completed in the 

front room.    

The garage had become a home to many wild animals. To restore its usefulness, three feet of pine- tree 

debris was removed between the back wall and fence to install new sills. The building was tightened 

with new garage doors that allowed for the use of automatic door openers. 

Weatherization-  in part thanks to grant funding: When the church received a grant to weatherize the 

building, 200 years of accumulation were removed from the cellar. Insulation was installed in the attics 

above the sanctuary, in the JE Room, and the office/classroom wing. A vapor barrier was added to the 

basement and some work was done in the manse. The project cost was $26,421, with MA Safe through 

Berkshire Gas contributing $14,810, and the church is now a greener building.   
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Budget 2022 Highlights 

This document is designed to feature the philosophy and some notable changes in the budget for the 

coming year.  We encourage you to read this sheet before diving into the numbers. 

As the Pandemic Continues 

First, we are grateful for the ongoing engagement and support of the Congregation.  We have learned much 

about funding required for our core ministries.  The proposed budget: 

• Includes an understanding that more fully-gathered worship and programs will unfold over the 

summer and into the fall.   

• Utilizes data and communication from the past years as well as what utilities and other companies 

have told us about changing rates to formulate a continually more accurate estimate. 

• Takes a cautious view on “income” (if anything underestimating what could realistically come in). 

Notable Changes 

• Pledging continues to be amazingly resilient in these tough times – thank you! 

• The draw on the endowment is based on 4.5% of the value (averaged over two years).  The increase 

reflects an over-all increase in the value of the endowment. 

• The Minister of Music salary line includes the planned start of a new person in May. 

• We are continuing to honor our commitment to Will’s medical insurance costs while also 

increasing his retirement benefits to try and reach both what is right and what is standard. 

• We are funding the first six months of a position designed specifically to assist Christian Education 

and particularly the Sunday School and Youth programs.  A job description for a one-year 

contracted position is being drafted by CE and reviewed by Council.  We anticipate posting the 

position and hiring by July to run for one year.  We will utilize this one-year position to consider 

other identified staffing needs at the church and to see how to proceed moving forward. 

• In both Deacons and Music, there is a needed increase both to guest preachers and musicians.  

These numbers have not been adjusted in many years and need to change to meet current times. 

• Under the Trustees: 

 We have increased funding available to Contracted Services to better represent reality and 

include digital services. 

 We are increasing funding to the Church, Manse, and Grounds maintenance lines to bring 

them closer to real need.  They are not quite there but getting much closer. 

 We have increased the Grounds Budget for the coming year to handle a gypsy moth 

problem affecting the oak trees on the front lawn. 

 We are continuing to set aside money for the Capital Reserve.  While we have lowered this 

amount during the Capital Campaign, it is important to continue building resources for 

improvements or to respond to immediate needs that are not anticipated in the annual budget 

or are included in the Capital Campaign. 

Bottom Line 

This budget reflects current realities. We anticipate that flexibility will continue to be in high demand as 

the pandemic continues to change and evolve.  The Church Council will continue to manage both revenue 

and expenses in response to changing conditions.  The budget reflects our commitment to meaningful 

ministries in sustainable ways, leaving our church more equipped to serve for future generations. 
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